
A Few Important Corrections

As of March 1st 2011, we are still
on Achill, and I am still a referee in
Co. Mayo in good standing.

We did NOT sue Achill Rovers. We
sued nine individuals who con-
structed and published a reckless
and defamatory letter. These indi-
viduals are personally responsible
for paying the costs and damages -
NOT Achill Rovers as a Club. At all
times we have done everything in
our power to avoid any negative
effects to local soccer, including
writing to these individuals five
times, both privately and in legal
correspondence, inviting them to
withdraw from the lawsuit and
simply issue an apology. But we
received no responses, other than
an escalation of the ‘coincidental’
campaign of intimidation and har-
assment, which cannot at this time
be attributed to any particular
person or persons because of
ongoing Gardai investigations.

They were NOT approached by four
coaches. They CLAIMED they were,
but this was just one amongst a
number of lies and exaggerations in
the letter. The visiting team coaches
deny making any complaints what-
soever - indeed, they assert that Mr
Collins contacted them after the
match asking questions and they
specified that “nothing untoward
happened.” Yet still the letter was
published!?

After hearing most of my testimony
and after showing the Judge that
there were a number of serious
‘errors and contrivances’ in the
letter - coupled with the defendants’
absolute intransigence and obstruc-
tionism in getting the case to Court,
it is somewhat regrettable that we
had not given all our evidence
before the Judge struck out the
defence. Because malice on the part
of specific individuals would, in our
opinion, most certainly have been
proven.


